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THE PROPHET OF GOD’S LOVE 
Hosea 

 
 

INTRODUCTION 
 
I. HOSEA, THE MAN (745 B.C.) 
 
 A writer has called him, “Hosea of the Broken 
Heart,” for his own heartache over his wife’s infi-
delity gave him a real understanding of the “ago-
ny of God’s heart.” “Sentences fell from him like 
the sobs of broken heart,” writes another. He is 
also a “parable of divine forgiveness.” 
 
 Hosea was the last writing prophet to minister 
to Israel, where he was born. His book is a collec-
tion of oracles the prophet delivered in various 
places, arranged by himself or his disciples. This 
accounts for the rather disorganized, “said again” 
sort of writing. Hosea’s sentences flash with a 
brilliance, like a sparkler children wave in the air. 
His words are short, sharp and abrupt. Amos’ out-
look, compared to Hosea’s, was of a dark day, 
pitch black. Hosea, while seeing dark days, sees 
them as an eclipse, with sun still shining. 
 
 Isaias and Micah were prophesying in Judah at 
the same time. Scholars have found evidence that 
Hosea’s prophecies were circulated in the south-
ern kingdom. This shows us the presence in the 
tribes of believing descendants of Abraham, and 

faithful to listen to the prophets, preserving their 
words and passing them on. “Don’t keep the 
Faith, spread it around,” says a modern motto. 
 
II. THE KINGDOM OF ISRAEL BEFORE 
ITS FALL. 
 
 Under Jeroboam II’s long reign (786-746 
B.C.), the northern kingdom became wealthy and 
prosperous through trade and commerce with the 
seaport nations to the west. Most of this wealth 
was centered in the capital city built on the hill of 
Samaria. Of the two Jewish kingdoms, Samaria 
was the brightest economically, and the darkest 
spiritually. 
 
 The poor there were ground into abject pov-
erty; had no share in property. There was no effort 
from them to change such injustice. The well-off 
were unconcerned, as was the king. Trade kept 
them busy, and added another evil to the class di-
visions. The nations and native Canaanites wor-
shipped at shrines of Baal, the agricultural and 
fertility god. Israelites came to consider Baal re-
sponsible for their prosperity. Syncretism, accept-
ing all religious as equals, made inroads in Israel-
ite faith in the one true God. 
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 Yet the king, some of the priests (appointed by 
Jeroboam I and not valid in their priesthood) and 
many of the people, kept Mosaic customs and 
laws and feasts, especially covenant renewal cer-
emonies, more or less. But the real Mosaic faith 
and observance survived in villages with teaching 
priests, Levites and those who stayed in their vil-
lages when the division of the two kingdoms 
came. 
 
 The faithful God of Abraham, Isaac, Jacob 
and Moses continued to appeal to His chosen 
people, in both northern and southern tribes, 
through his prophets. Though the Israelites did not 
realize or accept it when told, they were very 
close to what Amos and Hosea were prophesying: 
divine allowance of this kingdom’s subjection to 
an invading nation. This whole prophecy tells us 
of God’s clear warnings of Assyria’s coming, 
which God would not prevent. They were never 
again, these ten tribes, to have Jewish authority 
over them. Yet, there would come, in this south-
ern region, a true queen of the human race, the 
mother of God-made man, King of Kings, under 
the care of their protector Joseph, of the house of 
David. 
 
 Last week, as we read Hosea, we noticed dif-
ferent names and words than we have been using: 
“Israel” is “Ephraim” (a leading northern tribe 
descended from the beloved and great hero, Jo-
seph). Sinai is Horeb, etc. These differences arose 
from the distances and boundaries in Canaan after 
Joshua partitioned the areas to the tribes. The 
Ephraimites (the ten northern tribes) retained the 
ancient name of Elohim for God, which Moses 
changed to Yahweh, after his encounter with I 
AM WHO AM, rendered as “Yahweh” in He-
brew. These different traditions can be spotted in 
the Pentateuch and later scriptures by such differ-
ent terms. The “Elohist tradition” is one of the 
four identifiable sources in Scripture (though new 
ones are still being discovered in new language or 
historical evidence). 
 

 We will find in Hosea and other prophets, ex-
pressions that have become special to us through 
their occurrence in the church celebrations of sea-
sons and feasts. If Sunday Catholics knew what 
rich and varied Bible readings and prayers, what 
spiritual nourishment has come down to us 
through the ages in the psalms of the day, in the 
Eucharist of each day, they would love them. It is 
sad that we alone and a few other Christian 
churches have the Scriptures so beautifully ar-
ranged through the year’s Christian calendar. 
Have you ever decided to give yourself time for 
daily Mass, perhaps the Lenten 6:30 a.m. or 7:00 
a.m? Amos, for instance, is read in the August 
Masses; Isaias has at least thirty readings in Ad-
vent’s daily celebrations. 
 
III. HOSEA’S MARRIAGE AND ITS LES-
SON (Chap. 1:1-3) 
 
 A. Wife and Children. Hosea’s time is 
known by the reigning kings mentioned in v. 1; 
four in Juda and one in Israel. Both verses 1 and 2 
speak of the “Word of the Lord came,” “the 
LORD’S speaking to Hosea,” and “The Lord 
said...” 
 
 It is unlikely that Gomer was a harlot when 
she married Hosea; she bore him three children 
and then seemed to slip away. God was planning 
Hosea’s heartache to be a symbol of his own pain 
through unfaithful Israel. So Hosea of the broken 
heart had two experiences—infidelity in his mar-
riage and infidelity of his countrymen to Yahweh. 
He, of all Israelites, knew and understood the 
complete message of God to him, as a father who 
loved a wayward son, as a husband who loved his 
wife, as the people he had called to himself, 
whom he had freed from slavery and now sees 
them “forgetting” him. Hosea was inspired also to 
tell us of his own sad experience and difficult de-
cision to forgive Gomer, take her back and love 
her faithfully again. 
 
 That God, unchanging and perfect, of infinite 
beauty and glory could experience “sorrow” is 
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one of our mysteries about him. We will try to get 
new knowledge of him, love for him, and wisdom 
to live our lives, from Hosea’s writings. 
 God himself named Hosea and Gomer’s first 
son—Jazreel, the valley in Israel where King 
Ahab and his men and others had been slain, and 
his wicked widow, Jezebel, buried, all at the order 
of Jehu, the next king. At that time, God had an-
nounced the coming end of the kingdom. Gomer’s 
daughter, Lo-Ruhama, “not pitied,” and the next 
son, Lo-Ammi, “not my people,” these names 
signified Israel, soon to be punished. 
 
 B. Unfaithful Israel (Hosea 2). Chapter 
two now becomes the story of Israel as likened to 
Gomer. The harlot Israel speaks of her “lovers”: 
(the Baal gods of Israel in her “adultery” and infi-
delity to Yahweh) as though they had given her all 
that she had. “She has not known that it was I who 
gave her all the good harvests, wine, and gold and 
silver,” says God (verse 10), and goes on to de-
scribe what will happen to Israel in the famine to 
come and the loss of her false lovers (Hosea 2:10-
15). Hosea sees that Israel does not know God; 
does not try to know him (Hosea 2:10). “There is 
no knowledge of God in the land” (Hosea 4:6). 
 
 Ignorance of God results from choosing not to 
be informed about him: He revealed himself to 
mankind again and again, in the Old Testament 
and the New, including His commandments, and 
His efforts to show His love for us. Ignorance of 
these sources is usually willful ignorance, which 
is sin, not misfortune. 
 
 Another way we do not know God is not 
knowing Him personally; not developing a per-
sonal relationship with Him, or contact with Him, 
not seeing His actions for us as we seek His help. 
etc. Notice in Hosea the pronouns “I” and “you” 
in God’s words. If this type of knowledge isn’t 
yours, you have placed yourself in this position of 
one applying for a driver’s license without learn-
ing what is necessary, or one who has food avail-
able but never eats it. 
 

 Then comes the restoration that God prom-
ised: “So I will allure her, I will lead her into the 
desert and speak to her heart.” These words have 
been a symbol in the Church, of God’s graces to 
those who overcome an excessive love of and 
preoccupation with earthly goods and worldly 
pleasures, and begin to seek God more than all 
else, and who find him in the desert as the Israel-
ites and Moses had done in their journey to the 
promised land. Notice, however, God’s taking the 
initiative: “and I will” in all three verbs in his 
promise, as he does for us in his plans for any of 
us. 
 
 C. The Triumph of Love (Hosea 3). This 
triumph of love is Hosea’s response to Gomer’s 
infidelity and also a prophecy to Israel of a long 
wait for God, of her kingless land until the people 
again “seek the LORD their God, and David, their 
king” (Hosea 3:5). The next three verses, say 
scholars, apply the beginning of chapter two and 
prophesy the last days when “the number of the 
Israelites fulfill God’s promise to Abraham.” 
“You shall be like the sands of the sea” (Genesis 
22:17) and they “shall appoint for themselves one 
head...and great “shall be the day of Jezreel” (Ho-
sea 3:2b). Then Israel will be “Ruhama, my love, 
and Ammi, my people.” The names of the chil-
dren have the “Lo” meaning “no” removed. 
 
IV. ISRAEL’S GUILT AND PUNISHMENT 
(Hosea 4:10, 12-13, Exodus 20:13-17) 
 
 A. Crimes of Israel (Hosea 4:1-3). God’s 
grievances are addressed to the people of Israel 
and are a general list of the fourth through the 
tenth commandments of Moses; all moral offenses 
against the neighbor. They will cause the “land to 
mourn: and all within it to “languish.” God still 
has grievances against these moral offenses in 
modern nations, in ours. Such a great change in 
public and private morals has come that TV and 
press writers speak casually of “sex partners” as 
quite acceptable in our day. Do we have any re-
sponsibility for speaking out on this when the op-
portunity comes? 
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 B. Guilt of the Priests (Hosea 4:2-19). 
The priests stumble and guild prophets stumble 
with them as they abandon the LORD for the har-
lotry of offering sacrifice on mountain tops, and 
burning incense on hills. The priests are also, says 
Hosea, including sacred prostitution, joining even 
in the celebrations of sexual union at the “high 
places” and in intoxication. 
 
 C. Guilt of the Leaders (Hosea 5:1-7). 
“O household of the king, give ear! you are called 
to judgment!” (Hosea 5:1). Hosea sees that the 
lives of the leaders are an infidelity to the Lord, 
who loves them as a spouse. Love, in all right re-
lationships, comes from God; and he understands 
and shares true love. The leaders, by their godless 
conduct, are teaching harlotry to the people. The 
well-off considered the fruit of their trading, the 
ivory beds, gold inlaid walls and floors, etc., as 
their own, not realizing that all the earth is God’s 
and belongs to all; social injustice is a crime to 
God. His judgment will surely come. 
 
 Hosea describes vividly the guilt, the sins, of 
the leaders, priests, and people and warns: 
“WOE”! “Though I wished to redeem them,” said 
God, “They spoke lies against me” (Hosea 7:13) 
and, adds Hosea in rather a gentle way, “Ephraim 
is like a silly dove ... fluttering everywhere but to 
God.” (Amos’ day was pitch black, Hosea sees 
the sun in eclipse, but still shining.) Do we flutter 
everywhere”—to others, to government, to books, 
etc. but do not go first and whole-heartedly in 
trust to the Lord, for our help? “Your father in 
heaven knows what you need,” says Jesus in Mat-
thew 6:32-33. 
 
 Chapter 11 is a jewel, reflecting God’s real 
being; he is Love. The lines about loving and fos-
tering a child, the poignant grief and promise to 
bring his people back reveal God’s heart. Read the 
love in verses 10, 11. 
 
 For Hosea’s ministry and preaching, the Isra-
elites call him a fool. “The man of the spirit is 

mad!” (Hosea 9:7) Yet all through history since 
that generation, Hosea has been recognized as a 
wonder of God; a prophet whose words contain 
some of the most beautiful, most quotable truths 
about our God, such as, “It is love that I desire, 
not sacrifice, and knowledge of God rather than 
holocausts” (Hosea 6:6). Not intellectual 
knowledge; but heart-felt knowledge. The proph-
ets have a word for that kind of knowing God or 
knowing Jesus: “hesed”—faithful love. Hosea in 
his prophecy tells us of the intensity of divine pain 
his pathos at human infidelity. The decisive mo-
tive in relation to God is love. To know him is to 
love him. 
 
 “Whoever is without love does not know God, 
for God is love,” writes the apostle “whom Jesus 
loved” (1 John 4:8). As we see already in Amos 
and Hosea, God does not accept the loss of his 
people, his creation in his own image; he will seek 
us out, invite us. The only thing he won’t do is 
take you without your willing it. 
 
 Hosea’s oracles close with a revelation of our 
God, the God we know from of old, the God of 
Abraham, the father of the Israelites. God sends 
an invitation to all who want peace and good for 
their lives and hearts. He says to the world, “Re-
turn, return, to me... I will heal; I will love you 
freely; I shall be like the dew of Israel and you 
shall blossom like the Lily, like the vine.” “Be-
cause of me bear fruit! 

Let him who is wise understand these things. 
Straight are the paths of the Lord; In them the 
just walk, 
but sinners stumble! (Hosea 14:10) 

 
 Today, such infidelity is followed by a di-
vorce, (our institutionalized sin, along with abor-
tion), leaving the innocent partner bewailing bit-
terly. “Why did God let this happen to me?” Ho-
sea, instead went to God and saw that God 
planned to use it for a valuable cause: Hosea, see-
ing the event as a lesson about God, not only end-
ed his bitterness, but resulted in this prophecy 
teaching the Jews (and us) a beautiful truth about 
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God; and also pointed out to his people their own 
infidelity. 
 
 Marriage is a sacrament that reveals some-
thing of the mystery of God. The prophet Hosea 
who saw God’s faithfulness to Israel reflected in 
his own faithfulness to his wife, Gomer. Like Is-
rael, Gomer was often unfaithful; Hosea, like 
Yahweh, was always forgiving. 
 
 St. Paul uses Hosea’s imagery in his treatment 
of marriage; he compares marriage to the love of 
Christ for the Church (Ephesians 5:25). Paul calls 
it a mystery, a Greek word which became “sacra-
ment” when translated into Latin. This broad def-
inition became defined only about the 12th century 
(1100’s) when the Church first listed the “Sacra-
ments” as seven. Marriage was the last to be add-
ed. 

 
 In the 16th century the Church defended mar-
riage as a sacrament, requiring a priest and two 
witnesses. The presence of Jesus at a wedding was 
a strong reason for this belief. 
 
 In the 20th century (1900’s) the 1917 Code of 
Canon Law (regulations of any sort for Catholics 
from the official Church), called marriage a con-
tract; in 1983 the Revised Code called marriage a 
covenant, as Hosea saw the bond between God 
and humankind. 
 
 In contrast to society today, which has weak-
ened marriage as an institution, the Church views 
this bond of critical importance and vital to the 
Church’s own life, growth, and mission (Fr. Joe 
Guthrie, CSSR). 
 

 
* * * * * * * 
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QUESTIONS FOR LESSON 7 
Micah 

 
Day 1  Re-read the Notes on Hosea. Before you do, read these questions first to help you in finding 

the answers. 
  a. What did you learn that was new to you? 
 
 
 
 
   b.  Did the Notes give you a teaching for your life? Read it for your group. 
 
 
 
 
Day 2  Read Micah:1. 
 a. In which kingdom did Micah live? To which one was he sent to teach? 
 
 
 
 
  b. In verse 2, who is speaking? To whom?  What is happening in verse 4? Why is this happen-

ing (Micah 1:5-9)? 
 
 
 
 
  c.  Read Micah 2:1-11. List the social sins that call for God’s punishment. 
 
 
 
 
Day 3  Read Micah 3:1-7, 9-12.  
  a.  In verses 1-5, what does Micah reveal about God? 
 
 
 
 
  b. What does it teach us about God’s not answering a prayer? 
 
 
 
 
  c. In our country’s past, select one leader, priest, or prophet that was a “Micah” for us as in 

verse 8, and say why you think so. 
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  d.  Read verse 8 and Ephesians 1:13 and 6:10. As Christians, what can we see in their message?   
 
 
 
 
Day 4  Read Micah 4.  
  a.  When, in history or now, have any of these prophecies been fulfilled? 
 
 
 
  b.  To what do verses 2-3 refer? How? 
 
 
 
Day 5  Read Micah 5:1-4.  
  a.  Of whom are these verses true? 
 
 
 
  b. Read Micah 5:4-8. What spiritual lesson can we learn from these events?   
 
 
 
  c. How is the church a fulfillment of Micah 5:6-7?   
 
 
 
Day 6  Read Micah 6 and 7.  
  a. After all the offenses against justice and love, what hopes and deeds are expressed in the 

prayer in Micah 7:8-20?   
 
 
 
 
  b. Who is the Christian enemy in Micah 7:8 and how do we defeat him and return to God? 


